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Presidentôs Report 

 

                                                

                                                           Armistice Day in the Museum  

  

 
ñRemembrance Day is always a busy one for the Johnston family but this years was especially 
so. I was pleased to attend the Museumôs outstanding exhibition in support of the fallen. The 
poppies cascade and the exhibition upstairs were so well presented and supported by detailed 

commentary. We were  pleased to contribute to it. But my thanks to Mary and her volunteers 
for all this hard work so well reported in the press.  

 
And so onward to another winter season. We have some interesting lectures for you. But we 
also have the start of the hard work on conservation and recording. And if you really want to 

see how much detailed work we have to do on our accreditation , I can send you countless 
documents that support our museum and its policies and its rules and regulations. Janet and 

Claire have put a huge  amount of work into this. But, given that I have to read it all before 
signing off, can I tell you that it gives me a real insight into just how our wonderful museum 
works.  

 
It stresses that we must continue to be ñbusiness-likeò. So we will be. 

 
We never give up on looking for opportunities to do better. We never give up on looking for 

more funding. We never give up on seeking more volunteers.  
 
We never give up!  

 
I wish you all a Happy Christmas and a Good New Year and if you want a Christmas present  

for someone try our shop!   

 

Grenville  S Johnston  
Hon President  

 

 

 



World War 1 Commemorations  

Remembrance Day Opening  

For the past five years, Jenny Cook and I have put together a display examining the events of 
WW1. We learned a lot as we decided on the aspects to cover, the people to mention, the 

impact the war had on society and the forgotten stories to share. Artefacts and papers from 
the museum collection were displayed as well as items loaned by volunteers and members of 

the public. Of course, no t every angle could be covered but we hope that enough of interest to 
most people was shown.  

              

            There but not There                                                            Part of the Poppy Cascade  

 

In the final year of the commemorations we decided to attempt a Poppy Cascade from the 
bannister to the ground of the main gallery. We contacted Poppy Scotland for advice  and their 

representative, Frances Beveridge, came to the M useum to help with the idea. She also 
publicised our efforts and had the P&J come to take photos at  the start of the process. The 

Cascade proved to be popular with visitors, many making and dedicat ing poppies during their 
visit. We also had groups of people making poppies and sending them in and all were put up, 
giving a wonderful visual impact when you entered the gallery.  

 

                          

                                    The Cascade                  Part of the Mez zanine display  

 



As the season came to an end, and knowing that all of the display would be dis mantled, we 
suggested that the M useum could open for a while on Remembrance Sunday,  giving people a 

last chance to see what was on show. We also applied for and were given, by The Armed Forces 
Covenant Trust, six transparent ,  ñThere But Not Thereò figures which were set up around the 

main gallery. Other items of interest were loaned, by  a number of people, for the day so we 
expanded the display into the art exhibition area and called it ñThe Lessons of Historyò.  

The Mu seum was open  from 11.30am to 2.30pm on Remembrance Sunday, with refreshments 

available. Coffee was very kindly supplied  by Starbucks in Elgin and biscuits by Walkers of 
Aberlour. As soon as we opened people started to come in, many from the service at St. Giles. 
Families, service personnel, teenagers, people from voluntary groups came to see the display 

and chat about the WW1 centenary commemorations a s well as to look around the M useum. 
Many had not been for years and were very impressed by what they saw. The atmosphere was 

warm and friendly.  

By the end of the time over 100 people had visited, including Grenville Johnston, Lord 
Lieutenant of Moray, and President of The Moray Society . Despite his extremely busy schedule 
that day, he manage d to come along to support the M useumôs effort. All the volunteers who 

were there thought it had been a worthwhile day and anothe r example o f the important role 
the M useum can play in the life of Moray.  

Many thanks to everyone who helped in the preparation and delivery of the special 

Remembrance Sunday opening of Elgin Museum.  

 
Mary Shand  

          

                              

 

Learning and Outreach  

Itôs been an absolutely jam-packed year for me ï thank you to all the Museum volunteers who 
have helped run events, donated materials and most importantly volunteered knowledge to get 

me up to scratch with geology, fossils, the Incorp orated Trades, WWI, natural history, 
archaeology, ethnography, medieval history and the lesser known coinage of the world, to 

name just a handful of the subjects weôve covered! Your help has been invaluable and I look 
forward to continuing to work together  into 2019.  

One recent highlight has been working with the History Department at Elgin Academy on 

Archaeology, with older students visiting the Museum to help build dig boxes for the first years 
to excavate. Explaining the basics of stratigraphy and site m apping to the older students and 
seeing them able to cascade this knowledge to the younger pupils has been brilliant ï itôs 

always good to be able to illustrate your point with cake too!  

 

                                         NOT my cake but definitely an idea for a session in 2019!  



We have also had Caitlin, a sixth year student from Keith Grammar, working with us a day a 
week as part of a Foundation Apprenticeship with the College and the ñDeveloping the Youth 

Workforce ò programme. After spen ding last year gathering useful skills at college, aspiring 
archaeologist Caitlin has joined us and is assisting me, predominantly with our handling box 

collections. She has already been in touch with the British Museum to identify one of o ur more 
obscure African objects;  her research showed our ólip decorationô rather to be a Massai armlet! 
Caitlin is now donning her purple nitrile gloves to delve into a collection of historical medical 

objects we hold, with the hope of creating a resource box that will be  available in time for the 
Dr Grayôs Bicentenary celebrations in 2019. 

 

 

                                                          Do not try this in your mouth for size!  

At the beginning of November I travelled to Belfast for the Museums Association Conference 
whi ch was tremendously interesting.  I attended an array of sessions from óCreating Profitable 

Events Progammesô (sleepover at the Museum anyone?) to workshops on social media, 
museum ethics and measuring socially engaged practice. There were many ways in which the 

work bein g done in larger, more affluent  organisations could (with a little creative thinking) be 
adapted to work in Elgin Museum.  

 

 

                                  My favourite session ï Ulster Museum Open ing Reception ï Possibly  

The programme for 2019 is well on its way to being planned with some exciting sessions 
including a torch -lit tour, a focus on the Picts for the Easter holidays including ómake your own 

Pictish soldierô and a natural dyeing workshop. The trails that were popular in 2018 will take 
the form of Elgin Museum A to Z activity sheets, with a different letter every couple of weeks, 
hopefully drawing attention to some of the lesser spotted stars of the collection. Details will be 

available f rom early next year, do keep an eye on the website!  

Jen Kelshaw  

Learning and Access Officer  

Nov 2018  

 

 
 



Elgin Museum Sunday Opening 2018 and 2019  

 
The Museum opened on Sundays in July and August this year from 1pm to 4pm.   

The Sunday opening was generally successful with the number of visitors being 6, 0, 23, 26, 
31, 23, 30, 30, 5 on the nine Sundays, an average of 17 visitors for the half day in July and 22 
in August.  This year there was a fairly small number of volunteers  on the rota who attended 

on Sundays, but there was always enough to have the Museum open.  The general view of 
volunteers who participated was that Sunday opening was worthwhile and should be 

repeated.  Sunday opening was promoted through the Northern Sco t, posters and social media; 
some visitors were asked how they had known the Museum was open on a Sunday;  typical 
replies were that they had looked at the website, Facebook and social media or had assumed 

it would be open.  Some other museums and similar v isitor attractions around Elgin were also 
open on Sundays, so having Elgin Museum open too gave local residents and visitors to Moray 

more choice of things to do on a Sunday afternoon.  At a recent meeting of Moray Heritage 
Connections (a group of heritage  and cultural voluntary groups in Moray) those groups 
attending who were open on Sundays in 2018 said they intended to open on Sundays in 2019.  

The Elgin Museum Management Committee discussed Sunday opening at its meeting on 5  

November 2018  it decided tha t in 2019 the Museum would open on Sunday afternoons in July, 
August and September.  A new form will be prepared for volunteers to put their names down 

for helping on each day of the week in July, August and September 2019.  

A big THANK YOU  to all the volun teers who att ended Sunday opening in 2018!!   We can repeat 
the success of Sunday opening next year and make the Museum even more accessible to those 

who live in and visit Moray and Elgin.  There will be reminders of Sunday opening and the 
chance to take pa rt near the start of the Museumôs 2019 season and towards July. 

 
Stewart Halkett  

 

Shop News  

As the start to the new season was delayed this year, due to the renovation works being carried 
out to the M useum, I had expected this late start to reflect in the sales of the M useum shop. 
However, I am pleased to report that not only did we exceed last yearôs figures we also bettered 

the previous year!   

Octoberôs income was greatly enhanced by our holding the Pictish Art Conferenc e at the 
Museum, providing us with our best monthôs takings in the last three years, but we still need 

the front -of -house volunteers to encourage our visitors to browse our wee shop ï they are sure 
to find something they didnôt know they needed!  

Our in -house publications continue to sell well, along with books, cards and artworks from local 

craftspeople and suppliers, and many new lines I brought in this year have sold out, so we 
must all be doing something right!  

 

Gayle Henderson  

Sho p Manager  

 

Elgin Museum Geology Group Summer and Autumn report 2018  

The Geology Group again had an interesting and busy summer.  

Our g eology related visitors to the M useum began  in August with a visit from Hamish Johnston, 
the great -great grandson of famous mineralogist and mountaineer, Matthew Forster 



Heddle.  On this occasion he was researching into correspondence between Matthew and our 
own Dr George Gordon. In October, Hamish  returned to give a lecture on Heddle with special 

regard to his mountaineering and mineral collecting exploration. Heddle did his Scottish 
mountaineering before Munro compiled his tables (1891) and climbed 350 peaks over 3000 

ft.  Munroôs list of separate mountains over 3000 ft came in at 283, and too late for Heddle to 
claim to be the first official Munroist.  

 

 

       Hamish Johnston studying in east store                         Mesacanthus pusillus  a Tynet Burn fossil fish  

  

In August , Bob Davidson, a fossil fish expert, arranged a 3 day field trip in honour of Prof Nigel 

Trewin who sadly passed away last year.  Aberdeen and Highland Geological Societies, Elgin 
Museum and scientists from National Museum Scotland (NMS) were represented. Local Sites of 

Scientific Interest (SSSIs), Tynet Burn and Scaat Craig were visited and explored although 
thorough searching by a dozen enthusiasts resulted in no finds. Collecting material from loose 
debris is allowed at SSSI locations as long as finds ar e reported. Dave got involved with leading 

the group through Spynie and Clashach quarries which was an honour although the site of six 
cars heading into the quarry with me having opened the gate running behind trying to catch 

up wasnôt in the plan. As usual Bob displayed an impressive collection of model fossil fishes 
from the area including Mesacanthus  (see photograph).  A cute little fish but unfortunately near 
the bottom of the food chain!  

Marta Zaha, a PhD student from the University of Bristol, came to  the museum in September 
with a view to using photogrammetry on our specimens of Elginia  to try and get more detail 
out of the specimens.  Her supervisor is Prof Mike Benton who has been familiar with our fossils 

for over 30 years.  

Then Dr Davide Foffe  vi sited the museum in October.  Davide is based at NMS, Edinburgh, and 
is a recent recipient of a Royal Commission 1851 award which will fund his studies into the 

Elgin Reptiles. This is an NMS collaborative project which has been several years in discussion ! 
Davide came to look at our smaller Triassic fossils and he was particularly looking for cavities 
in the host rock which may be suitable for CT scanning. With this method he is hoping to glean 

more detail from our specimens with the scanning due to start in December at Bristol University.  

By serendipity, Davide was working at a table in the Rear Gallery the day we received an ad 
hoc and informal visit from Davideôs new boss at NMS, brought in by Jilly Burns, Head of 

National and International Partnerships,  NMS. Dr Xerxes Mazda, Director of Collections, NMS 
was very taken by our Museum in general, and the fact we had a researcher (and one he had 

just appointed) working while the Museum was open to the public.  




